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Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 31 May 2010

in The Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors: Anne Short (Chairwoman), Douglas McPhee, Vivienne Griffiths, 

John Wood, Julie Penwright, Lynne Sproull, Ronald Young

Youth Representatives: Paige Shepherd

Highland Councillors: None Present

Northern Constabulary: PC Williams

Community Council Secretary: Estelle Ellwood

Item
Details
Action

1
Chairwoman’s Welcome 

Anne welcomed the Councillors to the meeting. 

Apologies-,

Douglas Cooper, Jane Clunas, Cllr David Alston, Cllr Craig Fraser, Bob Clunas



2
Approval of previous minutes

     Proposed: Douglas McPhee     Seconded: Vivienne Griffiths




3 
Presentation by Thomas Ledingham, Planning Aid for Scotland

Mr Ledingham has left PAS since this presentation was planned. .

Arrangements will be made for his replacement to attend a future meeting.




4
Youth Issues




4.1
Representing Youngsters

Paige advised that she will be attending the Highland Youth Voice event on 17-19 June and the key topic will be anti-social behaviour. She will also be attending the Scottish Youth Parliament on 25- 27 June which will be discussing Budget matters.




4.2
Fencing at Victoria Park

Paige said that she had received a number of complaints from parents about the lack of fencing in the Victoria Park by the bus shelter. It means that children can run out of the park into the road. This will be raised at the Environmental Meeting on 1 July, as Ian Goode will be present.


AS

4.3
Steps to Graveyard

Paige expressed concerns about the steps up to the graveyard by The Denny. These are very slippery, mossy and dangerous. This matter will be raised at the Environmental Meeting on 1 July.

AS

4.4
Youth Activities

Paige advised that the Youth Café is still running to the end of term. The Chanter classes run every Tuesday and are very popular and the Dance classes run on Monday afternoons. Both these classes should run until the end of term.




5
Police Report

PC Williams stated that there had been 56 incidents reported since the last meeting, but few occurred in Cromarty. He advised that:-

· the computer theft reported last meeting – an individual has been charged

· theft of diesel from Cromarty Mains Farm – an individual has been charged

· a serious assault took place in Townlands Park earlier in the month. A young man was seriously injured – this is currently under investigation

· Tree branches have obscured one of the 30mph signs on The Denny. Ronald offered to contact the property owner and cut down the branches as required

· PC Williams advised that he will be out with his speed camera in the near future as there have been a number of incidents of speeding cars coming in and out of Cromarty along The Denny. It was suggested that “countdown markers” should be installed to advise motorists of the change in speed required. This will be raised at the Environmental Meeting.


RY

AS

6


Matters arising from previous meeting


6.1
5.2 Kings Route Board
The board is still in situ but Ronald has been working away a lot recently. He will remove it this week.


RY

6.2
5.3 Public Car Sharing
Anne has spoken to the lady who put up the notices requesting a lift to Culbokie.

Unfortunately she has not received a response, but then few people travel to Culbokie. The possibilities for a car-sharing scheme need to be investigated.




6.3
5.7 Isobel Tallach

Anne has advised Isobel that the Councillors have supported the application for £200 to take the youngsters to the Sunday School weekend.




6.4
7. Douglas McPhee - Transport

Douglas has monitored the bus service over the last few weeks. His findings, detailed below, will be passed to Di Agnew.

Thursday 15 April   12.05pm Bus lost power

Thursday 22 April   10.12am Bus arrived but then had a radiator leak

Tuesday 4 May      10.12am Bus arrived but broke down due to diesel leak

Tuesday 18 May    10.12am Bus broke down on the Links in Cromarty

Thursday 20 May   10.12am Bus had a burst radiator

Friday 23 May         1.12 pm Bus didn’t turn up but 2 buses turned up at 2.12pm


AS

6.5
7. John Wood – Road Resurfacing

The requirements for road resurfacing in Cromarty will be addressed at the next Environmental Meeting. This will take place on Thursday 1 July from 10-12 in Victoria Hall. 




6.6
8. Review of Community Councils

Anne has passed on the comments raised at the last meeting about the number of Councillors on the Cromarty & District Community Council and the period of office for all Councillors.




6.7
9. Community Council Elections

Anne and Estelle have produced a timetable detailing all the activities required for the election. Copies were distributed to the Councillors for information. There will be 7 places available so all Councillors were asked to try to raise some interest locally.

Anne advised that the election is Resolis is likely to be held on the same day.








6.8
12.4 Grit Bins

Cllr Craig Fraser has advised Anne that he has emptied the grit bin outside the Hugh Miller Institute and put the grit into the bin on Big Vennel. The bin has been taken away.




6.9
12.5 Recycling Issues

David has emailed to say that he has raised the question about expanding the range of plastics which are recycled, but has not yet received an answer.

He also advised that the Council took the decision last week to move towards alternating bin collection to be recyclables on one week and non-recyclables the next week. There are difficulties in some areas which have boxes rather than bins for recycling – Fortrose, for example – and so some expenditure is necessary to get the system up and running.




6.10
12.7 New Gate at HMI

David has met on site with an officer from the Property Department. 

The treatment of the surface at the side of the road will be redone by the contractor to create a smoother surface and better drainage. The gate at the bottom will have to stay because the roads department have advised it is a necessary safety measure. 




6.11
14.1 Fran Tilbrook

Anne has advised Fran that the Councillors did not support the suggestion to provide a “Homecoming Flagpole”. Fran has advised that the funding for this will be returned so that it can be put to better use elsewhere.




7
Gaelic Chapel  (Item to be retained on the agenda.)

Nothing to report.




8
Community Councillors’ Portfolios - Updates

This item will be retained on the Agenda to provide an opportunity for Councillors to give an update on their portfolio items. 

John Wood – Cromarty Allotments & Gardens Society

John advised that Major Phipps has now withdrawn his offer to lease the Daffodil Field to be used for allotments. There are also some issues with Evan McBean and the use of his field so it is not looking very promising at the moment.

The garden-sharing scheme is going well and Brian Lowe is now making use of the land in front of St Regulus Church.

The CAGs will be organising the local gardening competition this year, but a date has not yet been set

Anne Short – Guide Books

Anne advised that the Guide Book has finally gone to print. It has been updated and contains a lot of new and colourful photographs. This will be sold in The Emporium and the Courthouse. It was suggested that copies could be sold at The Royal and the Ecoventures.


AS







9
Victoria Hall

Vivienne read through her report which provided details on the review of the Hall and the actions identified and progressed to date. Please see  Appendix A
Anne thanked Vivienne for all her work at the Hall.

Estelle advised that she has submitted a letter of resignation from the VHMC, with effect from 30 June. She will however continue in her role to wind up the company known as Cromarty Victoria Hall Ltd. Estelle was thanked for all her efforts over the last 5 years.




10

10.1

10.2

10.3


Treasurer’s Report at 31.05.2010

Income: ( 02.05.2010 to 31.05.2010)

Walks leaflet sales 



    £5.00

Guide book sales



  £30.00

Menzies - return of newspapers deposit
£493.53

Total income




£528.53

Expenditure:

Secretarial expense: May


   £50.00  

Guide Book Artwork



 £650.00

Admin expenses –postage & whisky 

   £27.33

Total expenditure



£727.33

Accounts Payable balance:       Nil

Accounts Receivable balance:  Nil

Bank & Cash in hand balances at 31.05.2010  =    £41,221.34




11


Highland Councillor’s Report

There were no Councillors present.




12

12.1 

12.2

12.3

12.4


Planning

Highland Councillors do not participate in planning related discussions and are not present for this Agenda item.

Mr W Campbell - Erection of three 15kw wind turbines on 15m masts at Newton Farm,  Cromarty – no objections raised

Mr D Campbell - Erection of 15kw wind turbine on 15m masts at Mains Of Resolis Farm, Resolis - no objections raised
Mr & Mrs Leiper of Dundee - Erection of extensions to house, including dormer at

28 Bayview Crescent,  Cromarty – plans not yet received
Mr A Wilson - Repair/harling of gable wall of house at Seaview, 56 Shore Street

Cromarty-– no objections raised




13


Correspondence




13.1
Letter from Youth Café

The youngsters have written a letter to request the provision of a litter bin at the multi-court. Anne will request this at the Environmental meeting.
AS



13.2
Email from Jane Clunas

Reeds Park Loop walk is now completely unusable on the Brae side as there are cows, as well as sheep wandering out of the field onto the path. The cows are aggressive to any dog be it on the lead or not. It means that one of the Core Paths is no longer accessible for walkers and especially for young mums with pushchairs and disabled people (due to the amount of cowpats on the path).

Last Friday, Jane found a dead cow lying on the Brae side, which had been dead for sometime. The Farmer was informed but the body was not removed until Saturday night late or early Sunday morning by which time it would have been stinking in the warm weather. 

It was agreed that this was very unsatisfactory, and that livestock should not be roaming on a public footpath. Anne will speak to Philip Waite about this matter and it should then be discussed with Mr Nightingale.


AS



13.3
Email from Jane Clunas

Jane provided feedback from the School Parent Council meeting held on 20 May.

She advised that five out of the six candidates for Head Teacher have pulled out so there will be no interviews. The Highland Council will need to advertise the vacancy again. 

Jane has approached members of the Parent Council to ask if they would like to host the Firework display this year, they showed some interest in the catering but are yet to give her a definitive answer. 

The bike ride raised nearly £300 at the last count with more to come in.




13.4
Cromarty Firth Port Authority

Captain Gray has written to accept the nomination of Ronald Young to sit on the Stakeholder Panel.




13.5
DSM – Investment at Nigg Yard

DSM has purchased the 800-acre site next to Nigg Fabrication Yard. They are working with the current landowners to try to acquire the remaining two sites if they become available so that they can pursue the renewable energy potential at Nigg. If this happens, they hope to be able to create 1000 jobs and that they will be able to inject £65m into the local economy.




13.6
Di Agnew – Common Good

Di has emailed renewed policy guidance and new forms for applications from the Common Good Fund. Anne will forward this to Vivienne.


AS

14
A.O.B.


14.1
Community Council Notice Board

Vivienne advised that she has taken over responsibility for the noticeboard from John. Individuals will now be able to leave notices at The Emporium for Vivienne to place on the board.








14.2
New Cromarty Ferry

Ronald advised that the new ferry will have to undergo sea trials. It should arrive in Cromarty mid June. This does however mean that the signboards on the A9 are inaccurate as they state that the ferry will run June though to October. This could mean people might travel to Cromarty during the next two weeks when there will be no ferry.

The new 68-ton ferry will carry 4 cars and up to 50 passengers. It is 17.25 m long and has a passenger saloon area, upper passenger deck and has a toilet. 

More information available at http://southamptonmarineservices.co.uk/html/sms102.html



14.3
Ownership of Old Tennis Court

Anne has been in touch with Mr Nightingale to clarify who has ownership of the old tennis courts. Mr Nightingale has advised that when the old tennis club folded in 1960, ownership of the land transferred back to the Cromarty Estate. He has indicated that he would be happy to lease it to a new tennis club.





Anne thanked everyone for attending and for their input.

Date of Next Meeting

Monday 28 June 2010 at 7.30pm

in the Hugh Miller Institute




Diary Dates

Black Isle Ward Forum

Date and Time: Thursday 10 June 2010 from 6pm – 8pm

Venue: Culbokie Primary School 
Topic: Developing Small Businesses 

Cromarty Conservation Area – Environmental Issues Meeting

Date and Time: Thursday 1 July from 10am – 12pm

Venue: Cromarty Victoria Hall Meeting Room
APPENDIX A

VHMC Hall Review Initial Report
May 2010
AIMS
To establish what needs to be done at the Hall to make it a safer and more attractive venue to hire.

To complete the necessary work and thereafter establish how to manage it.

TASKS
Complete a total risk assessment of the whole building.

Complete a review of all tasks outstanding.

Find voluntary resources to complete specific tasks.

Find funding (internal and external) for tasks not suitable for voluntary contributions.

INITIAL FINDINGS
· Outside paintwork in need of redecoration.  

Outside notice board to be tidied up. 

Some outside wiring to be made secure. 

Drainage work to be completed. 

Kitchen plumbing to be completed 

Complete key audit (including securing return of ex-user keys) and siting of key cupboard

Hall User Manual in need of updating.  

Need to update signs on walls. 
Need to update, review and relocate Chubb Fire Book. 
Need to remove redundant fire reel from entrance hall.

Need to create comprehensive diagram of hall showing all fire exits, equipment, electrical switching, fuses and water stopcocks etc. – 
Need to review caretaker job description and identify if additional resource needs to be found.  

INITIAL PROGRESS

1. Getting quotes for work - 2 Quotes obtained so far
Started but need to update (fees etc) and get up to date notices to advertise regular users. - Completed
Need to specify. - Completed
Scottish Water returning to unblock and repair under pavement area. - Completed
Awaiting Nick Bates to complete job. - Completed
VG started but need to identify who has keys, whom should have keys and agree where to site key cupboard. . Ongoing – awaiting keys & list of holders from Helen Rowson
Find volunteer to take existing manual and recreate from scratch as no master copies available for updating. - Ongoing
Need to specify. - Ongoing
Fire testing either not being done or not recorded properly. Need to agree location for Chubb Fire Book (currently locked in caretaker cupboard). Request has been passed to Ronald Young for action
Outstanding. Who to do? Request has been passed to Ronald Young for action
Find volunteer to create. Ongoing- Denis Torley to provide diagram
Committee to discuss and decide on recommendations.- Ongoing



MINUTES APPROVED


28/06/10
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